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July 9, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett,
This letter transmits a supplemental ordinance that will enable King County to complete needed remodeling work to allow for the relocation of the King County District Court Southeast Electoral District from the Renton Technical College to the Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC). The remodel project will convert the space currently occupied in the MRJC by the Criminal Investigations Division (CID) of the King County Sheriff’s Office into four District Court courtrooms, one multi-purpose courtroom, judge’s chambers, clerk space, and a public counter. This will result in a net increase of two courtrooms for District Court countywide. A key element of the remodel is the development of a secure entrance to handle an increased volume of visitors and provide for a more secure facility. 
The total cost of the relocation of District Court to the MRJC project is $8,729,713.  Ordinance 17176, passed in August 2011, appropriated $869,395 for planning and design work.  The current ordinance requests the remaining $7,860,318 to fully fund the project.  The cost of the project is partially offset by $5.6 million in proceeds from the sale of the Aukeen Courthouse to the City of Kent, which closed in December 2011. The remainder of the project will be funded using bond sales supported by the General Fund.
The consolidation of District Court into the MRJC achieves a policy goal identified in the District Court’s Operational Master Plan and Facilities Master Plan, both of which were approved by the King County Council.
The Sheriff’s Office and District Court are the primary organizations involved in the project, but all MRJC tenants will be affected by this remodel.  To coordinate these different agencies, the Law Safety and Justice Facilities Master Planning Advisory Council (FMP Advisory Council) was used as a forum to share and discuss project details and design options.  The FMP Advisory Council is jointly chaired by Dwight Dively, Director of the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB) and, Kathy Brown, Director of the Facilities Management Division (FMD).

In addition to the FMP Advisory Council, a Project Advisory Committee was created to oversee the project.  The Honorable District Court Presiding Judge Corinna Harn, FMD Director Kathy Brown, and PSB Director Dwight Dively comprise this committee.  Under the direction of the Project Advisory Committee, a group of technical staff from all impacted Law, Safety, and Justice entities worked as a team to come to agreement on space allocations, security, and related issues.
A Security Technical Subcommittee (Subcommittee) was convened to review options for reconfiguring weapons screening at the MRJC because the existing space currently occupied by CID and into which District Court would move is outside of the secure perimeter.  The Subcommittee consisted of all major King County tenants in the MRJC, along with 4Culture, FMD, and PSB.  The group selected the single secure entrance (SSE) option after reviewing options provided by the project consultants. The SSE will be from the parking garage on the west side of the courthouse. The doors on the east side leading to 4th Avenue will become exit only.  FMD worked with the consultant and Sheriff’s Office staff to remedy security concerns with the original configuration.  This resulted in improvements to the screening process flow by expanding the vestibule. Superior Court, District Court, and the Sheriff’s Office have expressed support for this revised secure entrance configuration and have provided letters of support that are enclosed.
As part of the proposed configuration, an additional security screener position will also be required.  This will result in increased staffing costs. The screener will reduce entry wait times and allow for more efficient entry to the MRJC. The request for an additional screener will be addressed as part of the 2013 operating budget process.  With the addition of the screener, and accounting for offsetting operations and maintenance costs at the Aukeen Courthouse and the MRJC, the total impact of the District Court move is a roughly $50,000 increase in General Fund costs annually.
The revised project budget of $8.7 million is roughly $1.4 million more than originally anticipated when planning and design funding was requested.  Two changes to scope explain 75 percent  of the cost increase. The first is the decision to build a security vestibule on the west side of the building to improve screening process flow.  This scope change adds $750,000 to the project.  The second scope change is the decision to move the Court Protection Marshal’s office from its current location in the remodeled space to the ground floor in an area currently occupied by the Law Library.  This change will provide additional and more efficient space for District Court in the remodeled area. This second scope change adds $270,000 to the project.  
The District Court Southeast Electoral District Relocation to the MRJC will consolidate the court in the southend and strongly supports the King County Strategic Plan Financial Stewardship Strategy 2.a. “Manage the County’s asset and capital investments in a way that maximizes their productivity and value.”  In addition, it will support Service Excellence Objective 1 “Improve our customers’ satisfaction with King County” by reducing confusion stemming from having two King County District Court courthouses in one city, as was the case when District Court operated at both the Aukeen Courthouse and the MRJC.

The Schematic Design Phase of the project was completed in February 2012 and the start of construction is expected to commence in late August. An estimated 95 private sector construction jobs will be created as a result of this project.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630, or the Honorable Corrina Harn, Presiding Judge, District Court, at 206-296-9200.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Barb Miner, Clerk of the Court, Department of Judicial Administration
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